MINUTES OF THE TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 12, 2002

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT



Present: T. Scally, A. Martel, J. Heizer, L. Colvin, P. Keelan Alternate: N. Ellison, and Zoning Administrator T. Eckenberg.  Absent: V. Mouch
Minutes of May 8, 2002 were reviewed.  Motion made by T. Scally to approve the Minutes as submitted, seconded by L. Colvin.  The Motion carries unanimously.

Chairman Martel informed the Board that there were three (3) items on the Agenda for the Public Meeting.  A. Martel advised the audience of the process pertaining to the Public Hearing.

PUBLIC HEARING:

J. Heizer informed Chairman Martel of a letter that was received from Connie Dosson, an adjoining neighbor to the South of Brownwood Acres opposing Mr. McGuire’s appeal, and read the letter out loud.
Chairman Martel opened the first Public Meeting at 7:03 PM with Appeal 2002-04 from Patrick N. McGuire of Royal Farms, Inc. Fresh Market, located at 4819 N. US 31, Eastport MI (Tax ID# 05-14-312-019-00).  This property is village zoned with special use permit.  Mr. McGuire is asking for an interpretation of the zoning ordinance in regard to how many businesses are allowed per parcel of land in the Village Zone, and for a variance to place a business advertisement sign for “Royal Farms, Inc. Fresh Market Stand” next to the existing “Brownwood” sign.

Pat McGuire, Owner of Royal Farms presented to the Board his explanation for the request of an interpretation of the zoning ordinance in regard to the number of businesses allowed on one parcel.  Mr. McGuire’s issue is confusing in regards to the Planning Commissions rule of his site plan review presented to the Board on June 2001, and the site plan that was presented at the April 2002 Public Meeting.  The Planning Commission did not make a distinction on the subject of two businesses on one parcel at their June 2001 Public Hearing.  The Planning Commission advised Mr. McGuire at the April 2002 Public Hearing, this was an issue, and was the grounds behind the decision of the Planning Commission to reject Mr. McGuire’s request for one 50 ft. business identification sign, and two 25 ft advertisement signs at the April 2002 Public Hearing.

L. Tomlinson advised the Board of his understanding of the zoning ordinance pertaining to Mr. McGuire’s request for an interpretation.  He believes there is no provision for two, or three, or four businesses per lot.  As he understands it, these are both separate corporations so they are in deed separate legal entities, and he is not aware of any prohibition for two entities on one property.

Chairman Martel closed the Public Hearing and asked if there were any further questions or comments regarding Mr. McGuire’s request. 

T. Eckenberg read aloud the zoning ordinance pertaining to what is allowed in an agriculture zone, and the zoning ordinance pertaining to what is allowed in a village zone. 

Mr. Echenberg advised that Mr. McGuire’s business does fall under the special use in regard that his business is in the village zone.

After further review and discussion J. Heiser made the following Motion regarding the interpretation:  The Board finds that the Zoning Ordinance does not specifically disallow more than one business per parcel in the Village Zone as a special use.  T. Scally seconded.  Carried unanimously.

Chairman Martel advised the Board that the Zoning Board of Appeals does not have the power or authority to address Planning Commission decisions related to special use applications or planning of development applications.  The reason for his statement is because the Board cannot say that they allowed that on this site, in the since of recognizing that.  This does not tell them anything, because the Board cannot rule on what they allow in special use, but the Board can say that the zoning ordinance doesn’t specifically say yeah or nay to that idea.  
Chairman Martel opened the Public Hearing regarding Mr. McGuire’s request for a variance, and asked Mr. McGuire to present his request for a variance to the Board.

Mr. McGuire presented to the Board his request for a variance that would allow him to erect one 50 ft business identification sign and two 50 ft advertisement signs for his business “Royal Farms Inc. Fresh Market Stand.  He advised the Board the Planning Commission allowed his business signage at the June 2001 Public Hearing, and of their decision to reject his request for signage at the Public Hearing held on April 2002. 


1.


Mr. McGuire presented a photo to the Board that illustrated where he would place the business identification sign that would also hold one of the two 25 ft. advertisement signs for his business under the business identification sign.

After a lengthy discussion regarding the placement of the business identification in the road right of way L. Tomlinson advised that the house that is North of Mr. McGuire’s business restricts vision, is in the State right of way.  It will be there until the state wants the right away, and then they would have the house torn down.

After an extensive review and discussion regarding Mr. McGuire’s request, Chairman Martel closed the Public Hearing.

The Board held a lengthy discussion pertaining to the definition of a Farm Market, in a village Zone.  Along with the amount of signage already on US 31 that are an obstruction of view, and the total of signs that would be allowed in the variance

Chairman Martel moved to allow Pat McGuire to erect one 50 ft. business identification sign and two 25 ft advertisement signs for his Royal Farms business conditional upon notification to the Michigan State Highway Department to be located west of the existing Brownwood sign, P. Keelan seconded.  Carried unanimously.     

Further discussion was held and the Findings of Facts were listed as follows:

1. No signs on the original site plan.

2. There is an obstructive view by the house on the North side of the property for southbound traffic.

3. This is a farm market and seasonal business.

4. That there are special conditions that exist when you have two businesses on one parcel.

5. That a literal interpretation of the provisions of this ordinance would deprive the applicant of property rights enjoyed by other businesses in the same or similar zone.

6. Safety is a question here with regard to allowing traffic enough time to stop and signal to move into the property.

7. This will improve the whole traffic flow along US 31.

8. That it is possible that a sign will be located in the road right of way, which will make it another non-conforming situation. 

9. Pat McGuire was aware of this condition before deciding to locate his business in the there.

The Board voted as follows:  All approved with the exception of T. Scally whom voted no.  The variance was allowed as stated.

Chairman Martel opened the Public Hearing on Appeal # 2002-05 from Philip E. Lundy.  Mr. Lundy is asking for a variance to build an addition onto his existing non-conforming structure located at 2076 Moulton Road, (Tax ID# 05-14-119-003-00). 

Chairman Martel advised the Board that Mr. Lundy has received a zoning ordinance to put an addition on this structure, which did not make it more non-conforming and the Zoning Administrator gave him a permit for this.  In the process Mr. Lundy wanted to add a section to the non-conforming structure.

Mrs. Lundy explained that in good faith they had only wanted to add a bedroom and bathroom.  The existing bathroom is falling off the back of the structure because the wood is all rotten.  Once the contractor got into the project he found that another wall would need to be replaced.  In order to do this right, they would have to add on 47 ft. to the non-conforming part of the structure.

J. Heizer read a note that was received from Thomas Brighton that was attached to a copy of the notice to the property owner, advised that adding to his existing home is okay with him.

L. Tomlinson advised the Board that it should not be a problem since the home was built before the ordinance was in effect.  And that there is necessity for the need in regard to the structure damage.

Chairman Martel advised the Board that if they look at this as something they could allow, they really are allowing something because there was a misunderstanding.  

After no further comments or discussion, Chairman Martel closed the public hearing.

A. Martel advised that it is not the intention of the Board to expand non-conforming structures.  He stated that there was a miscommunication, and he would not penalize an applicant because of miscommunication on our part.  The Board has a history of taking care of that when it has happened in the past.

A. Martel moves to allow Mr. and Mrs. Lundy the addition to the back corner to their

property for the following reasons:

1. That there was some miscommunication with regard to the Lundy’s and ourselves with regard to what they could do before this variance was passed.

2. That there was some miscommunication between them and their builder.  The builder went ahead and put in the footings, walls and roof, but that does not make it right.

3. From the stand point of creating a good airflow through the addition for the plumbing and for the whole structure was necessary.

4. There is some handicap situation and this would allow better movement of handicap persons in that area as well.

P. Keelan seconded.  Carried unanimously.

A. Martel asked for the members to review and comment on the copy he passed out of

Milton Township example of a site plan drawing he has been working on to put into the guidelines.  The Board discussed the proposed revisions to the Guidelines Application that A. Martel has been working on.  A. Martel will complete the proposed revisions and prepare to present them to the Board at the next meeting to vote on.

A. Martel passed out the Boards rules and procedure regarding the Board changing the starting time of the Zoning Board monthly meetings.  And stated that all members of the Board would have to sign for the record.  A. Martel will add page numbers, date each page of the document, and present it to the Board at the next meeting to be signed.

J. Heizer asked that a date be set to have a work bee to begin indexing the files that will be retired.  The meeting was scheduled to be held on June 24, 2002, at 9:00 AM.

T. Scally moved to adjourn the meeting, L. Colvin seconded. 

Subject of approval at the next meeting.

Respectfully submitted

Ginger Anderson

Recording Secretary

